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157 – 197 Buckingham Palace Road
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The Rt Hon Jeremy Hunt MP

Secretary of State for Health

Richmond House

79 Whitehall

London SW1A 2NS

22 March 2017
Dear Secretary of State

REFERRAL TO SECRETARY OF STATE FOR HEALTH

Report by Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire 
Grantham and District Hospital

Thank you for forwarding copies of the referral letter and supporting documentation from Cllr Christine Talbot, Chairman of the Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire (HSC). NHS England and United Lincolnshire Hospitals NHS Trust (ULHT) provided initial assessment information. A list of all the documents received is at Appendix One. 

The IRP has undertaken an initial assessment, in accordance with our agreed protocol for handling contested proposals for the reconfiguration of NHS services. In considering any proposal for a substantial development or variation to health services, the Local Authority (Public Health and Wellbeing Boards and Health Scrutiny) Regulations 2013 require NHS bodies and local authorities to fulfil certain requirements before a report to the Secretary of State for Health may be made. The IRP provides the advice below on the basis that the Department of Health is satisfied the referral meets the requirements of the regulations. 
The Panel considers each referral on its merits and concludes that this referral is not suitable for full review because further local action by the NHS with the Council can address the issues raised.
Background

Grantham and District Hospital is part of United Lincolnshire Hospitals NHS Trust (UHLT) and, along with Lincoln County Hospital and Pilgrim Hospital Boston, has an Accident and Emergency department (A&E)
 staffed by consultants, doctors, doctors in training, nurse practitioners and nursing staff. Grantham A&E sees approximately 29,000 patients per year compared to 71,000 at Lincoln A&E and 55,000 at Pilgrim A&E. Grantham is around 36 miles from Lincoln and 32 miles from Boston. The major trauma centre in Nottingham is around 28 miles away. Only patients with a limited range of medical conditions and single limb orthopaedic injuries are admitted to Grantham and District Hospital via the A&E department or GP referral. Patients requiring a specialist review beyond that available at Grantham are transferred to Lincoln, Pilgrim or Nottingham hospitals.
During July 2016, concern was expressed by the emergency departments at Lincoln County Hospital and Pilgrim Hospital about their ability to fill middle grade medical rotas. A report to the ULHT Board on 2 August 2016 described a number of reasons for this – a national shortage of emergency medicine doctors, insufficient doctors in training choosing to work at ULHT, an increasing reliance on locums and difficulty in securing the number of locums required to fill rota gaps consistently. The report stated that across the Trust (at the time of the report’s writing) there were four substantive consultants in post out of 15 funded whole time equivalent (wte) posts, vacancies being filled by locums. Further, there were 11.6 wte middle grade doctors against the 28 funded posts. The reduced emergency staffing levels, combined with a reduction in skill mix of substantive staff, compromised the on-going provision of safe, 24 hours, seven days per week A&E care across three sites. Although efforts were continuing to recruit additional staff, and various steps had been taken to mitigate staff shortages, it was felt that further action was required “to ameliorate the unacceptable risks to patient care created by a significant middle grade doctor shortage”. 
The Trust Board considered potential options:

Option One
Sustain three sites with ED departments24/7 by securing additional ED specific resource (status quo)

Option Two
Change the service provision at Lincoln County hospital by reducing the opening hours of the emergency department as follows:

2a. Emergency Department is open 24/7


2b. Emergency Department is open 8am – Midnight


2c. Emergency Department is open 8am – 8pm


2d. Emergency Department is open 9am – 4pm


Retain a 24/7 Emergency Department at Pilgrim and a 24/7 Emergency Department at Grantham Hospital with a restricted clinical take
Option Three
Change the service provision at Pilgrim Hospital by reducing the opening hours of the emergency department as follows:


3a. Emergency Department is open 24/7


3b. Emergency Department is open 8am – Midnight


3c. Emergency Department is open 8am – 8pm


3d. Emergency Department is open 9am – 4pm


Retain a 24/7 Emergency Department at Lincoln hospital and a 24/7 emergency department at Grantham Hospital with a restricted clinical take

Option Four
Change the service provision at Grantham and District Hospital by closing the emergency department and by opening an urgent care centre as follows:


4a. Urgent Care Centre is open 24/7


4b. Urgent Care Centre is open 8am – Midnight

4c. Urgent Care Centre is open 8am – 8pm


4d. Urgent Care Centre is open 9am – 4pm


Retain a 24/7 emergency department at Lincoln Hospital and at Pilgrim Hospital

The recommended option was Option 4c. 

The Trust Board accepted that the additional risk to patients was too great to continue without further action. The Board agreed to implement a temporary service closure at Grantham and District Hospital to support staffing at the Lincoln and Pilgrim A&E departments, as releasing middle grade doctors to work at the two main A&E sites would provide safer services for the Lincolnshire population (around 750,000) as a whole. 
The accountable officer of South West Lincolnshire Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) (in which Grantham is located) was briefed on the closure on 3 August 2016. An initial three month closure of the A&E department at Grantham Hospital between 18.30 and 09.00 was introduced on 17 August 2016, to be reviewed monthly with an agreed threshold and plan to meet that threshold for recommencing services. The Lincolnshire A&E Delivery Board would assume responsibility for undertaking the monthly reviews with effect from September 2016 against a threshold of:

· No deterioration in the current consultant position

· Fill rate of at least 75 per cent (21) of the middle grade establishment (28) on an eight week prospective basis

Stakeholders including the local Healthwatch, the County Council and local councillors, Care Quality Commission, neighbouring hospital trusts and East Midlands Ambulance Service were briefed during August 2016 and a county-wide communications plan advising the public and staff was implemented. On 19 August 2016, representatives of Lincolnshire East CCG (the lead commissioner of services from UHLT) and NHS Improvement undertook a quality visit of Grantham and District Hospital A&E and reported no concerns. Quality impact and equality impact assessments were undertaken. The Trust’s decision was supported by NHS Improvement and NHS England in a letter of 30 August 2016.
The UHLT chief executive and medical director attended a meeting of the HSC on 21 September 2016. The HSC considered a report and information presented showing that daily average attendances at Grantham and District Hospital A&E had reduced from 80 between 1 and 16 August 2016 to around 60 subsequently. Releasing staff from Grantham had initially enabled an additional 120 hours per week of middle grade cover to be provided at Lincoln County Hospital. It was noted that significant recruitment activity had been undertaken. The Committee recorded its support for the permanent reinstatement of overnight A&E services at Grantham and District Hospital. The Committee also concluded that it was not reassured that overnight A&E services would be reinstated by 17 November 2016 owing to the difficulty of recruiting suitably qualified A&E staff. A further report was requested for the HSC meeting on 23 November 2016 covering A&E staff recruitment across the Trust and the impact of the temporary overnight closure at Grantham and District Hospital on other NHS services. 
The UHLT Board met on 1 November 2016 and considered an updated report from the medical director on the latest position regarding emergency care services. A number of expressions of interest in vacancies had been received but no appointments made while a further two middle grade doctors were leaving the Trust. The Board considered options on how to proceed and decided to extend the period of closure of A&E services between 18.30 and 09.00 at Grantham and District Hospital to the end of February 2017. 
The UHLT chief executive and medical director attended the HSC meeting on 23 November 2016. It was reported that reducing the A&E department opening hours at Grantham and District Hospital had enabled the A&E department at Lincoln County Hospital to be supported by up to an additional 85 hours per week by middle grade and consultant staff from Grantham. No serious issues had been reported. A recruitment drive had indicated the potential to reach the necessary threshold but it was unlikely that sufficient new doctors would be in employment before January or February 2017. The Committee concluded that the closure of A&E services between 18.30 and 09.00 at Grantham and District Hospital represented a substantial variation in the provision of health services for the area. It recorded that it was not reassured that the required threshold of consultant and middle grade doctors would be recruited by February 2017 and hence that A&E services would not be reinstated by this date. It concluded that, as a result, the closure of A&E services between 18.30 and 09.00 at Grantham and District Hospital would effectively be permanent. The HSC decided that the matter should be referred to the Secretary of State for Health and a letter of referral was sent on 15 December 2016.
Since the referral, UHLT has continued its efforts to recruit staff and the closure of A&E services between 18.30 and 09.00 at Grantham and District Hospital has been reviewed. A review in February 2017 concluded that the threshold to re-open the service full time had not been met but acknowledged that there had been an improvement in staffing levels. It was agreed to increase opening hours by one hour (08.00 – 18.30) with effect from 27 March 2017 and to introduce a direct to admission unit pathway for selected medical patients conveyed by the ambulance service from 3 April 2017. These changes aside, the closure would remain in place for a further three months. NHS Improvement confirmed, in a letter of 20 February 2017, that it had received assurance regarding the decision.
Basis for referral

The HSC’s letter of 15 December 2016 states:
“In accordance with Regulation 23(9) (c) of the Local Authority (Public Health, Health and Wellbeing Board’s and Health Scrutiny) Regulations 2013, the Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire is making a report to the Secretary of State for Health in relation to the closure of Accident and Emergency Services at Grantham and District Hospital between 6.30pm and 9.00am. This referral is made on the basis that the closure is not in the interests of [the] health service in the Grantham and surrounding area.”
IRP view

With regard to the referral by the Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire, the Panel notes that: 

· The HSC in its referral letter, asserts that, since the temporary closure of A&E services between 18.30 and 09.00 (to be 08.00) at Grantham and District Hospital has now been in place for several months, the change amounts to a substantial variation 

· The HSC does not contest the conclusion reached on 2 August 2016 by the UHLT Board that, without action, A&E services across the three sites were unsafe
· Nor does the HSC contest the decision to transfer temporarily staff from Grantham and District Hospital A&E to other sites to ensure the safe continuation of services from those sites – by implication, the ULHT threshold for re-opening the A&E at Grantham and District Hospital 24/7 is also accepted 
· The HSC accepts that consultation is not required when a decision is made because of a risk to safety or welfare of patients and staff in services but asserts that, in view of the length of time that the change has been in place, it cannot any longer be considered to be temporary and should be subject to consultation with the HSC
· Further, the HSC asserts that the overnight closure is adversely affecting patient care for Grantham and district residents with other A&E departments around 30 miles away and may also impact on the sustainability of other NHS and wider services

· UHLT has stated that no proposals for any permanent  changes have been put forward 
· The HSC is seeking a commitment that A&E services at Grantham and District Hospital will re-open between 18.30 and 09.00 and the level of service provided will be same as those in place prior to 17 August 2016

Advice
The IRP offers its advice on a case-by-case basis taking account of the specific circumstances and issues of each referral. The Panel does not consider that a full review would add any value. Further local action by the NHS with the Council can address the issues raised.
The Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire has concluded that the closure of A&E services at Grantham and District Hospital between 18.30 and 09.00 represents a substantial variation in health care provision, in accordance with regulation 23(1) of the 2013 Regulations. This does not appear to be disputed by the NHS and the IRP, in responding to the request for advice on this matter, does so on the assumption that the Department of Health is also content that the closure amounts to a substantial variation. 
The changes agreed by the UHLT Board on 2 August 2016 and implemented on 17 August 2016 – including to introduce a temporary service closure at Grantham and District Hospital A&E – were done so on grounds of safety. The necessity to take action, that is, to release middle grade doctors from Grantham to support services at the Lincoln County and Pilgrim hospitals and thus provide a safer service overall for the population of Lincolnshire, is not contested. The HSC has also accepted that prior consultation with the Committee was not needed in view of the imminent risk to the safety and welfare of patients. Nevertheless, a number of questions arise in relation to the true nature of emergency care provision at Grantham and District Hospital past and present, the level of engagement with the HSC and other stakeholders prior to decisions being taken in August 2016 and understanding what is envisaged for the longer term development of emergency and urgent care services across the county. 
The accident and emergency service at Grantham and District Hospital has for some time only dealt with a limited range of presenting emergency conditions. Patients with suspected heart attack, acute cardiology, surgical issues, multiple trauma, suspected stroke and a number of other conditions have since 2007/08 been taken by the ambulance service straight to neighbouring hospitals (Lincoln County, Pilgrim or Nottingham) where more specialised services are located. Other patients receive stabilisation before being transferred. The report presented to the Trust Board on 2 August 2016 lists at Option Four “Change the service provision at Grantham & District Hospital by closing the emergency department and by opening an urgent care centre as follows…”. Considering the limitations that have long been in place, it occurs to the Panel that the level of emergency service provided from Grantham and District Hospital prior to August 2016 was already more akin to that of an urgent care centre. Yet description of the service as an A&E or ED by both NHS and the HSC continues today. The point here is not merely one of the appropriate use of terminology or signage but that unrealistic expectations and misunderstanding may have been allowed to develop about the level of service that can and should be provided at Grantham and District Hospital. 
Patients, the public and stakeholders need to know what to expect from their local health services. Their elected representatives have a right to be kept advised of developments, including potential pressures that may affect the provision of services. The report presented to the Trust Board on 2 August 2016 emphasized that “this report is a culmination of a series of circumstances that have led to a crisis situation within our Emergency Departments”. The report explains that over previous months, emergency departments were safely staffed by asking consultants to work extra shifts to cover gaps in the middle grade doctor rota and by securing as many agency doctors as possible. New ways of working were also piloted to improve performance. Clearly the crisis that arose did not happen overnight yet it appears the HSC was only advised of circumstances once decisions had been made and action taken. The Panel would have expected that, as part of the exchange of information that should be taking place regularly, the HSC would have been advised of the situation earlier. The absence of ongoing communication might have helped to fuel the view that the temporary closure was to be continued indefinitely until made permanent. 
UHLT has stated that no proposals for any permanent changes have been put forward. In the meantime, genuine efforts to recruit and retain staff to work in the Trust’s emergency departments continue but with, thus far, limited success. As the HSC has itself highlighted, the prospects of recruiting and retaining sufficient staff to meet the agreed threshold of 21 middle grade doctors across the Trust do not appear strong. Despite the original intent to close temporarily, the Panel agrees with the view of the HSC that, after six months (to date), the closure of the A&E service at Grantham and District Hospital between 18.30 and now 08.00 can no longer be regarded as a temporary measure and considers that it is not in the interests of patients that future discussions be conducted on this basis. 
The Panel, in this advice, has already noted the limited nature of the A&E service provided at Grantham and District Hospital and is concerned that unrealistic expectations have built up about what the service actually provides – both before and after the night-time closure. The service is demonstrably the smallest of the three A&E services provided across Lincolnshire by UHLT and deals with a limited range of presenting conditions. Consequently, taking account of the low level of activity through the night, the actual numbers of patients affected in terms of accessing A&E elsewhere is relatively small. That said, the Panel accepts that the issues that gave rise to the current situation did not originate in Grantham and that there is considerable disquiet about the uncertainty among the residents of Grantham and the surrounding area.
The HSC is seeking a commitment that A&E services at Grantham and District Hospital will re-open between 18.30 and 09.00 (to be 08.00) and the level of service provided will be same as those in place prior to 17 August 2016. However, the Committee also accepts that this cannot happen without sufficient staff to operate the service. The Panel agrees that in the interests of safety the A&E service at Grantham and District Hospital should not re-open 24/7 unless sufficient staff defined by the threshold can be recruited and retained. 
The future for A&E services at Grantham and District Hospital is currently, therefore, fundamentally unclear. Patients, the public and stakeholders at Grantham require a consistent picture of what is on offer at Grantham. The changes being made to the opening hours and the introduction of a direct to admission unit pathway for selected medical patients provide little reassurance that the A&E will be able to return to a 24/7 service. Even if that were possible, it has to be recognised that the service provided can never be (nor was it prior to the overnight closure) at the same level as that provided at Lincoln or Boston. 
The Panel considers that the time has come for an open and honest appraisal, both of the options for future emergency care delivery at Grantham and more widely across Lincolnshire. An alternative to the current approach is needed that reflects the prospective staffing position for emergency care provided by the Trust. Recognising that the staffing threshold currently required to restore the service at Grantham is unlikely to be achieved in a sustainable way CCGs, as commissioners of these services, must as a matter of urgency work with the local providers (including mental health care and community providers as well as ULHT) and the HSC to engage and consult the public across Lincolnshire on current services and what might be achievable and sustainable in the future. Drawing on the work already done for the sustainability and transformation plan for the area, a plan of action for the whole health economy is required that will implement safe and sustainable urgent and emergency services and bring about an early end to the current uncertainty.
[image: image1]Yours sincerely
Lord Ribeiro CBE

Chairman, IRP
APPENDIX ONE

LIST OF DOCUMENTS RECEIVED

Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire
1 Letter from Cllr Christine Talbot, HSC Chairman, 15 December 2016
Attachments:
2
Statement in support of report to Secretary of State for Health by the Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire – Grantham and District Hospital Accident and Emergency Services

3
Enclosure 1 – Report to the Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire, 21 September 2016: United Lincolnshire Hospitals NHS Trust: Emergency Care
4
Enclosure 2 – Extracts from the minutes of the Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire, 21 September 2016

5
Enclosure 3 – Report to the Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire, 23 November 2016, United Lincolnshire Hospitals NHS Trust: Emergency Care Services at Grantham and District Hospital

6
Enclosure 4 – Extracts from the (unconfirmed) minutes of the Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire, 23 November 2016

NHS 
1
IRP template for providing initial assessment information

Attachments:

2
Maps
3
ULHT private board minutes, 2 August 2016
4
ULHT private board meeting paper, 2 August 2016
5
ULHT public board minutes, 1 November 2016
6
ULHT Fast track emergency service change checklist, August 2016
7
NHS Improvement and NHS England letter to ULHT, 30 August 2016
8
NHS Improvement and NHS England letter to ULHT, 15 November 2016
9
ULHT equality impact assessment
10
ULHT emergency care service position, 6 September 2016
11
ULHT emergency care service position, 4 October 2016
12
ULHT public board meeting (current position), 1 November 2016
13
ULHT Grantham A&E changes communications plan
14
Letter, Mills and Reeve LLP to Leigh Day & Co, 1 September 2016
15
ULHT report to HSC, 21 September 2016
16
UHLT report to HSC, 23 November 2016
17
Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire referral letter 15 December 2016
18
Grantham A&E equality analysis communications and engagement plan
19
Grantham A&E engagement
20
ULHT equality impact assessment
Other evidence considered

1
Lincolnshire A&E Delivery Board terms of reference

2
Emergency care service – current position, UHLT, February 2017

3
Minutes of Public Trust Board meeting, UHLT, 7 February 2017
4
Exert from Clinical Management Board, UHLT, 2 February 2017

5
Presentation by UHLT medical director, A&E services at Grantham and District Hospital

6
System Executive Team paper, 8 February 2017

7
Letter from NHS Improvement to UHLT chief executive, 20 February 2017
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